Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
December 7, 2016
Bump Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:02 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Andrea Brickey (MEM), Drs. Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Timothy Masterlark (GEOL/GEOE), Professor Deborah Mitchell (HUM), Mark Novak (CABS), Adam Piper (IEEM), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Marc Robinson (CEE), Albert Romkes (ME), Charles Tolle (ECE), and Frank Van Nuys (SS). 
Guests present: Dr. Don Teets (MCS) and Ms. Carla Cermenaro (Registrar)
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the November 10, 2016 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice provided the following highlights from recent Cabinet and administrative meetings:

Dr. Rice met with Dr. Kouris on 5 December and discussed the new Workload Policy, Common Exams, and IDEA Surveys.  Dr. Rice gave the Provost a preliminary invite to the 31 January All-Faculty Meeting to discuss the rollout of the new Workload Policy.  Dr. Kouris was open to the invite.  He also asked Dr. Kouris if any plans were afoot to revisit the Common Exam Policy.  Dr. Kouris indicated he has no plans to do so.  Dr. Kouris also informed Dr. Rice that six questions were added to the IDEA surveys in November to replicate assessment items on the Student Satisfaction Inventory (SSI).  President Wilson asked that the questions be added to gather additional data as an assessment, rather than an evaluative tool, in order to guide improvements in areas important to students—instructional excellence, academic standards, value of course content, and timely feedback on academic performance.  
Concerning questions about IDEA security posed by Senators at the November meeting, Dr. Rice learned from Dr. Alley that the SDSMT IDEA information is located on the F Drive in a protected file.  After some discussion, the Senate concluded that an ad hoc Faculty Senate committee on email and internet security should be formed.  Dr. Tolle agreed to chair the committee and Drs. Qiao and Cross volunteered to serve on it.  The committee charge is to investigate current email and security protocols and recommend improvements where appropriate.  
On other fronts, Dr. Rice said he relayed to the University Cabinet the Senate’s concerns about increased requests for summer meetings, training, and other activities while faculty are not on contract.            
In response to a Senate question about how commencement speakers are paid, Dr. Rice learned from VP Malott that speaker expenses and lodging are paid from the President’s office state account and that SDSMT hasn’t paid honorariums lately.
On a final note, Dr. Rice mentioned that the Honors Program is moving forward and that it would become operational next academic year.  Senators posed some questions about requirements for participation, whether the program went through the standard academic curricular process, if it has a GPA requirement or if the program is primarily academic or co-curricular.  Also, a question arose concerning ROTC involvement, i.e., if there is a leadership component, does ROTC play any role in the program?  The Honors web link on the SD Mines website answers many of these questions.     
VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were covered in old and new business. 
VII. Old business
A. Affected Departments Form

No new information to report.

B. Review of academic-related policies to address inconsistencies among SD Mines Catalog, web, and published institutional policies
Carla Cermenaro, Registrar, discussed the process for going from curriculum and process changes to catalog/published document changes. Changes are gathered from several committees, after which the revisions are sent to the relevant Department/Program Heads for revision.  The Department Heads and Program Coordinators review and revise the documents and return a final version, typically during the summer. Policy changes are reviewed subsequently by the Registrar.  Any curriculum changes follow the standard curriculum process and BoR guidelines.
In all cases, inconsistencies between various areas are reported to Carla, who also does key word searches on the material in the current catalog as a way to identify areas outside the specific department/program where the catalog changes may occur.  Currently, the Curriculum Committee website information is difficult to search efficiently.  The Registrar’s Office is working with ITS to obtain searchable lists of curriculum changes, information that may be available within the next few months.
Another related problem is that Department Heads are often unaware of final BoR approval of curriculum changes.  However, Department Heads are now being notified of approvals via email.
The Faculty Senate requested to be informed when the new searchable website becomes available, as this is likely to be very useful for all departments.

C. Common exams

As Dr. Rice noted in his Chair’s Report, Dr. Kouris does not want to alter the current balance of disciplinary scheduling requirements and is not interested in changing common exam policy.
D. Institutional Workload Committee (IWC)
The IWC--Dr. Rice (HUM), Dr. Whites (ECE), Dr. Jensen (IEEM), Dr. Puszynski (VP Research), Steve Malott (VP for Finance and Administration), and Kelli Shuman (VP for Human Resources and Title IX Coordinator)--met on 15 November, reviewed and discussed the final draft of the Workload Policy and Workload Description Worksheet, and sent them to President Wilson for final approval.
E. Required training activities while faculty are not on contract

See previous comments in Report from Chair.
F. Online student opinion surveys  

As mentioned in the Chair’s Report, President Wilson added six new questions to the IDEA surveys:

(1) The content/subject of this course is important to me.

(2) I was satisfied with the content of the course.

(3) High academic standards and commitment to excellence are important to me.

(4) This course held me to high academic standards and reflected commitment to academic excellence.

(5) Receiving timely feedback on how I am doing in a course is important to me.

(6) I was able to get timely feedback on my performance in this class 

These were added on 18 November, the last day to add questions to the surveys.  Dr. Rice discussed the issue with Dr. Alley before the Senate meeting and distributed a handout outlining what she shared with him concerning the purpose and intent of the questions.  Dr. Alley assured him that the Executive Council would not use IDEA survey results as a performance evaluation tool to measure individual faculty performance.

That said, the Senate is frustrated by the way in which this process was implemented.  Although the content of the additional survey questions wasn’t particularly problematical, the questions were added without any faculty input, which some members of the Senate interpreted as a sign that their involvement isn’t valuable or desired.  Many aren’t clear about whether the administration understands the broad level of dissatisfaction this creates when top-down practices such as this occur.  As one Senate member asked, who controls the curriculum?  The President, the administration, the faculty, or the students?  SD  Mines places a great deal of emphasis on student satisfaction and retention, but unilateral “customer-based” administrative approaches like this one often neglect other important items such as faculty satisfaction and retention. 
An additional concern involved electronic distribution of IDEA forms, a practice which can allow students who do not drop the class, rarely attend, and fail to complete course requirements to fill out evaluations.  Is there a way we can block such students from filling out the forms?     

Action item:  Carry these observations forward to the Provost and emphasize process concerns such as those noted above.
VIII. New business
A. Catalog review process (Carla Cermenaro)

Covered under Old Business.

B. Curriculum request (Dr. Donna Kliche’s proposed S17 experimental teacher recertification course)   

On behalf of Dr. Kliche, who was unable to attend, Dr. Teets presented a new experimental course, ED 699, which is the result of NASA funding to develop a course centered upon outreach to secondary school teachers.  Under Regental policy, experimental courses such as this one can be taught twice before needing to transfer to a non-experimental course prefix.  Eventually, a similar course for teacher recertification is envisioned.
Discussion with the Senate focused on the following: whether at some point a 592/692 numbering might be more appropriate; whether BHSU would push back about this, particularly concerning the possibility of a future teacher recertification class; whether methods other than face-to-face are being considered for future course offerings; and whether the 7-10 rule would apply.  Most of these are moot questions at the present time, but will need to be monitored in the future.

A final question arose about giving the course a different “home” other than ED, which isn’t well represented at SDSM&T.  Dr. Teets indicated that this did not appear to matter for recertification. 

IX. Other 
X. Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:36 PM.
